HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Heyer Room, Basement

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, April 29, 2008

5:30 pm

In attendance were:  Jim Wiseman, Paul Benington, Rick Wells, Linda Murphy, Angela Vanderlan, Will Windham, Gary Branch, John Collison, Rory Seeber, Michael Henry, David Englekind, Sharon Nunnally, Bethany Gravell, Rebecca Crosby, Steph Shearer, Alicia Burke, Cindy McConnell, Tom Currigan and Ted Freedman.

The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm.  The minutes from the March 24, 2008 meeting were approved as written.

Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center:
Redevelopment construction is scheduled to commence on May 19, 2008. The PBG process is continuing with the City.  It was noted that the PBG includes the parking lots south of the hospital.  Two of the buildings are shown for demolition, but demolition will not occur in the current phase.  Michael Henry noted that one of the buildings shown for demolition is a beautiful old mansion.

Proposed Development of 1618 to 1624 Lafayette Street:
David Englekind reported that there had not been any additional meetings with the developer since the last Forum meeting.  Rebecca Crosby (the real estate broker for the property) said that there had been previous meetings that had resulted in a redesign of the building from nine stories to seven and a reduction in the number of units.  She said that there had been no meetings after that, but that the developer had recently received a letter that she and the developer both felt was inflammatory, and that the letter had been followed by an email that misrepresented the work of the architect.  David Englekind reported that the Humboldt Street Neighborhood has filed an application with the City to have the property rezoned to a Main Street zoning reclassification.  There is some question as to whether the developer has received a building permit or a zoning permit, and there was discussion as to the ramifications on the rezoning process of permits having been already issued. Rebecca Crosby reported that the developer had closed on the purchase of the building on December 11, 2007, and that she believed permits had been issued in January 2008.  Sharon Nunnally reported that the developer had promised to meet with the neighborhood and present a new design concept, but that had not happened. She requested that the developer present the plans for the new building to the neighborhood.  Rebecca Crosby reported that the developer had been offended by the previously referenced letter and email, and she was not sure if he would be willing to attend a neighborhood meeting. After discussion, it was decided that the Humboldt Street Neighborhood and the developer should try to “start over” with their relationship and be better at communicating with each other.  It was also decided that an invitation should be extended by Chuck Brantigan to the developer to attend the next Forum meeting in May and to make a presentation of the proposed project at that time. 
San Rafael Report:
Paul Benington gave a report on San Rafael.  Both Al Davis and Trammell Crow have agreed to attend the San Rafael neighborhood annual meeting and discuss the planned redevelopments at Saint Joseph’s and Children’s.  Martin Fine also plans to attend the San Rafael annual meeting and will present final drawings on the new development on the block bordered by Park Avenue West, 19th and 20th Avenues and Washington Street.  Paul also reported that an application has been filed to transfer the liquor license at Pierre’s Supper Club to a new owner, who has remodeled the building and intends to operate a dance club and lounge at that location.  Paul intends to meet with the new owner to discuss his plans, as well as parking and noise issues.
Strengthening the Forum:

The current status of Enterprise Hill, Uptown on the Hill and City Park West was discussed.  It was determined that both Enterprise Hill and City Park West are active organizations that should probably be members of the Forum, but those in attendance at the meeting were unsure as to whether or not City Park West is currently a voting member. There was also discussion regarding whether or not the Ronald McDonald House should be admitted as a voting member, but it was noted that no one from that organization was in attendance at the meeting.  The continued participation of Children's Hospital as a voting member was also discussed.  Since there was not certainty as to who was entitled to vote, it was decided that the matter should be deferred until the next meeting.

PUD at Liquor Store and Redevelopment of 22nd and Ogden:

John Collison reported that he and Paul Burns are still conducting meetings with the City.  He said that they will provide a status report to San Rafael at its upcoming meeting. There has been no scheduling before the Planning Board at this point in time.  John said that they are expecting a second round of comments on their RMU-20 application.  Paul Benington requested that he be provided with a copy of the full RMU-20 application in advance of the San Rafael meeting so that he would have a chance to review its contents before the meeting.  John agreed to provide a copy.  John said that he and Paul will also meet with the immediate neighbors before the larger San Rafael meeting.

Children’s Hospital Redevelopment:

Rick Wells reported that asbestos abatement has been 75% completed at the site.  Tammen Hall has been separated from the other structures above grade.  Some of the tunnels below grade still need to be disconnected, but the structure should remain as it currently stands.  The Health Center has been separated and is now classified as a separate structure. Sewer work is ongoing.  Work is currently progressing slightly ahead of schedule.  Ogden Street is currently closed between 18th and 20th.  There will be temporary lane closures on Park Avenue West and 18th Street over the next three weekends.  Meetings are ongoing with respect to PBG and Traffic Engineering.  Traffic Engineering has expressed some concerns about maintenance issues associated with the proposed pedestrian lights.  San Rafael will provide a letter of support for the lights and will also solicit support from Carla Madison.  The R4-X rezoning west of Ogden is now complete.  The alley vacation adjacent to the New Terrace townhomes has been completed as of today.  The second design review meeting will take place on Thursday of this week.  Construction services will be provided by H&L and Mortensen.  Paul Benington reported that the developers have been very good about providing information to the neighborhood.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Ted Freedman
Acting Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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